VILLAGE OF COXSACKIE
BOARD MINUTES
July 18, 2022


Mayor Mark Evans called the Board Meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. Present were Trustee Donald Daoust, Trustee Stephen Hanse, Trustee Katlyn Irwin and Trustee Rebecca Vermilyea. 

A motion to approve the minutes from the June 6, 2022 Workshop Meeting was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Irwin. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. Trustee Hanse abstained. The motion carried.  

A motion to approve the minutes from the June 13, 2022 Board Meeting was made by Trustee Vermilyea and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.  

Public Comment-Agenda Items

Veronica Foley stated that she would like to make a comment on the second item in the Correspondence Received section of the agenda. She said that since her initial email regarding the Building Inspector’s resume was sent, she has also sent a FOIL request asking for his training records, as well as the Building Permit application that was filed prior to the issuance of the Building Permit for the Wire Event Center on June 24, 2022. 

Correspondence Received

An email was received from Evan Hogan, Environmental Analyst for the NYS DEC Division of Environmental Permits, regarding Lead Agency review for Empire Riverfront Ventures, LLC’s Site Plan Amendment. 

An email was received from Veronica Foley regarding the Building Inspector's Resume. 

An emailed letter was received from Katherine Higgins to the ZBA, Village Board and Planning Board regarding Flach Development’s Empire State Development Grant Award (ESD) for the Newbury Hotel. 

An emailed letter was received from Beverly Commerford, Operations Manager for Sterling Environmental Engineering, P.C., regarding a request for a temporary Certificate of Occupancy from Empire Riverfront Ventures, LLC.

An emailed letter was received from Beverly Commerford, Operations Manager for Sterling Environmental Engineering, P.C., regarding withdrawing the request for a temporary Certificate of Occupancy from Empire Riverfront Ventures, LLC.

An email was received from Demetri Chriss regarding work being performed at 60 South River Street on 7/11/22. 

An email was received from Demetri Chriss regarding ongoing extensive installation work at 60 South River Street.

A thank you card was received from Carolyn Yusko, President of the Coxsackie Seniors, thanking the Village Board for their yearly donation to their program. 

Liaisons & Board Reports

Mayor Evans stated that the Village Board will dispense with the reading of the monthly department head reports, but that all monthly reports are on file with the Village Clerk.

Motions & Resolutions

A motion to approve the request received from Thomas Santillo asking for his water/sewer penalties to be removed in the amount of $229.95, and to be placed on a 6-month payment plan to pay off the remaining balance, due to financial hardship was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the renewal of the Council 82 Police Union Contract for a term of 3 years was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the renewal of the NYS Teamsters DPW Union Contract for a term of 3 years was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the request received from Nikki Bereznak to sell back 2 weeks of vacation time was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve accepting the resignation letter from Carlton Brockett as a part-time DPW Laborer was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the Riverside Park Pavilion/Gazebo/Park Area Reservation Permit Application & Rules was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve hiring Brandon Ewing as a Police Officer was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve appointing Lucas Baker as a member to the Historic Preservation Commission was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve setting a Public Hearing date of Monday, August 8th at 6:45 p.m. for Local Law #5 of 2022- To Opt-In to the New Provisions of the Open Meetings Law was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A roll call vote was taken on Resolution No. 92022-Mileage Reimbursement Rate Change. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The resolution passed. 

A motion to approve water/sewer adjustments from June 1-30, 2022 was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the following appropriation changes was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Irwin. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 
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A motion to approve the bills on General Fund Abstract #14, vouchers 904-906 totaling $252.60; Water Fund Abstract #14, voucher 478 totaling $ 46.41; Sewer Fund Abstract #14, voucher 365 totaling $ 20.00 was made by Trustee Vermilyea and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yest. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve the bills on General Fund Abstract #2, vouchers 30-104 totaling $176,605.21; Water Fund Abstract #2, vouchers 15-56 totaling $ 93,074.50; Sewer Fund Abstract #2, vouchers 10-40 totaling $ 27,655.13; Capital Projects Fund Abstract #2, voucher 2 totaling $ 37,718.45; Heroes Banner Fund Abstract #2, voucher 3 totaling $ 6.98; Adopt A Grave Fund Abstract #2, vouchers 1-3 totaling $ 11,000.00 was made by Trustee Vermilyea and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yest. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.  

Mayor Evans swore in Brandon Ewing as a new Police Officer. 

Public Comment Period 

Patricia Maxwell stated that she would just like to thank Luke Baker for volunteering to be our newest Historic Preservation Commission member. 

Mayor Evans thanked Luke Baker for joining the Historic Preservation Commission. 

Lucas Baker (via Zoom) stated that he is looking forward to working with the Commission. 

Veronica Foley stated that she is curious if there has been any further discussion on how the American Rescue Plan Act (ARPA) funds will be spent. The letter that was received from Greene County stated that in order to receive the $100,000.00 in funds that they are giving the Village, a plan will need to be submitted by September, and work will need to start by March. 

Mayor Evans stated that Delaware Engineering is aware that the Village is not going to receive the initially thought amount of $500,000.00. The original plan was to complete some water line work on Ely Street and Lawrence Street if the Village was to receive that amount. With only getting $100,000.00 that limits the Village’s plans. The more concerning area of the two is Ely Street. There are private lines that exist on Ely Street that are woefully inadequate. When water breaks are repaired in that area, sometimes it takes 6-8 hours for the water pressure to travel up the hill. The plan, as of right now, is to replace all of the section of water line on upper Ely Street. Part is in the Village and part is in the Town of Coxsackie. A bigger standard water line would be put in that is at least 8 inches or more. That should take care of any issues on Ely Street with the smaller lines. 

Denise Warren stated that she has a concern about the sidewalks on South River Street. She has walked on South River Street past where the Newbury Hotel is being built many times, and there was always a sidewalk on the other side of the street to get down to the park. Since the hotel construction begun, the hotel is built right up to the sidewalk, and they put in curbing which seems to violate some of the Zoning laws that state that “…built to the sidewalk, or the average of the front yard setbacks on the block on the same side of the street or a maximum of 10 ft.” She stated that she has a letter that she will submit to the Board that cites the code. The original building did not have a sidewalk in front of it and was placed approximately 8 to 10 feet from the road. The proposed and approved project was supposed to be built upon that building and should have been built upon its footprint if the building was not viable. She said that it is a safety concern since there is a residential district to the south of the hotel, and kids and families walk down the street to the park. The line of sight is definitely blocked while walking. In a report prepared by Creighton Manning dated June 9th they state that South River Street is a “local rural road” and is about 20 to 22 feet wide. She said she has questions about that, and if it is a local rural road how a five story hotel can be built on it. She asked if the developer could be asked to put a sidewalk in on the other side of the street where it used to be and make it so that people that are residents can safely walk to the park. She has included pictures from the developer in her letter that show the area before construction and after construction. The after pictures are not taken from the same spot and do not show the same view down the street.  

Mayor Evans stated that the sidewalk issue can be discussed amongst the Village Board. The issues that Ms. Warren may have raised in her letter regarding the project should be directed to the Planning Board and/or the Zoning Board of Appeals. 

Denise Warren stated that at the last Zoning Board Meeting the public was unable to see the documents that were being discussed by the Board and they did not allow for public comment. With so many documents submitted she feels that it is going to make it confusing for the public to know how to comment on them. She would like to help clarify that. 

Trustee Hanse asked Ms. Warren to submit her letter and attachments to the Village Clerk. The Clerk will forward the letter to the Village Board, Planning Board and Zoning Board of Appeals. 

Mark Evans stated that any correspondence that has been received has been shared amongst all of the Boards, Engineer and Attorney. 

Denise Warren stated that it was concerning that the public was not able to make public comment at the last Zoning Board Meeting. It was said afterwards that the public had to write a letter if they wanted to make public comment. She knows that that might not be that easy for a lot of people. She hopes that that won’t be the case in the future. 

Trustee Hanse stated that the Village Board could probably authorize the ZBA to have a public comment period. 

Denise Warren stated that it is not like all residents don’t want to see development or see Coxsackie be improved, but you also want to see proper land development that’s for the existing residents, not just for the new people. She has lived on South River Street, and her grandparents have lived on South River Street for 50 years. She is glad to see something happening, but she would have been much happier if the developer did what he said he was going to do. It was supposed to be a small boutique hotel built on the footprint of the existing building. That is not what happened. There has to be extra care taken now to remediate getting public input. 

Brian Wallace stated that he would like to present the Village Board with some information regarding the strip of land in front of the vacant lots he owns across the street from his house at 92 Mansion Street. He said that the Village has been maintaining that small strip of weeds by the road and sidewalk for at least 40 years. This was up until last fall when he was informed that the Village would no longer be maintaining that, and new sidewalks and curbing were put in. He said that the Village is maintaining other strips of land around the village. One area is Mr. Wood’s property at 125 Mansion Street. The Mayor explained that that property has some agreement from when the Village put in new sidewalks. He said that he was never afforded a chance to enter into an agreement. Another property is Mrs. Hillicoss’s property at 71 Washington Avenue. The Mayor’s explanation in that instance is that the Village put in new sidewalks on Washington Avenue. Mr. Wallace stated that that is the same situation that he is facing. He said that he just wants to be treated like everybody else. He asks that the Board discuss his request. He was told by a DPW worker that it only takes him 10 minutes to weed whack the area. In light of the fact that the Village has been maintaining them for 40 years, he is perplexed as to why the Village all of a sudden decided to stop. 

Mayor Evans stated that he would dispute a lot of what Mr. Wallace has said. He does not believe that the Village has been maintaining that strip of land for 40 years. He said that it is true that the Village is maintaining in front of two other properties. He had presented Mr. Wallace’s request to the Board, and they discussed it at the last Work Session. The Board can discuss it further at the next Work Session if Mr. Wallace would like to attend. 

Brian Wallace stated that he is just talking about the small strip of land that has weeds growing in front of the lot bordering the sidewalk and road. When the Village put in the new sidewalks they did not put in any grass seed or dirt. So, it is just stones and weeds. His concern about doing the work himself is that if you take one step towards the roadway you could be in traffic. He feels that it is a safety hazard for him to do the work. He stated that the Village has maintained it for 40 years. He has lived here all of his life. He purchased his house in 1982 and the Village has been maintaining it ever since then. That is why he believes it is 40 years. He purchased the vacant lots about 6 years ago and cleaned them up. The fact that it only takes a DPW worker 10 minutes every 2-3 weeks does not seem unreasonable. The strips of land are only 3 feet wide by 30-40 feet long. What he is requesting from the Board is to just continue maintaining the property as they always have. That section of property is no different than Mrs. Hillicoss’s or Mr. Wood’s property. 

Mayor Evans stated that he invites Mr. Wallace to come to the next Work Session if he’d like to discuss it further. 

Brian Wallace asked if any Board Members had any questions that they would like to ask him. He said that he is unsure what more information he can give the Board to discuss. 

Trustee Irwin stated that she has questions that she will discuss with the rest of the Board Members at the next Workshop Meeting. 

Trustee Hanse stated that from his perspective he doesn’t feel that Mr. Wallace needs to attend the next Workshop Meeting unless he has additional information to present to the Board. He suggested to Mr. Wallace that he may want to put his request in writing. 

Brian Wallace stated that what he is saying will be reflected in the minutes. He doesn’t feel a need to submit his request in writing. 

Mayor Evans stated that if Mr. Wallace would like to, he is welcome to attend the next Work Session. It is the Thursday prior to the regular Board Meeting. 

Brian Wallace asked if he does not attend the Workshop Meeting will a decision still be made. 

Mayor Evans stated that a decision was already made at the last Work Session, but he will bring it before the Board again for discussion. The next Workshop Meeting will be on August 4th at 6:00 p.m.

Kim McClean asked where Mr. Wallace’s property in question is located. 

Mayor Evans stated that it is to the right of the Sunoco gas station on Mansion Street. 

Veronica Foley stated that she has a question about Mike Ragaini, the Building Inspector/Code Enforcement Officer. At the Village’s yearly Organizational Meeting there is business that is conducted including appointments. At this year’s meeting, the Board decided to not reappoint Mr. Ragaini amongst the confusion with the hotel project. There is some confusion around whether or not he still is the Building Inspector for the Village. The public was told that there would be a review done regarding his continued employment. He recently has issued a Building Permit on June 24th, of which she has not seen a Building Permit application. So, she is curious to see that, but she is also curious to know what the Village Board has done to review his position, and to better understand the mistakes that were made. One mistake made is that he did not review the construction plans in their entirety before issuing the original Building Permit. She would say that that is a grave concern for the Village and the residents’ health and safety. She asked if there could be an update on the review of Mr. Ragaini as the Village’s Code Enforcement Officer, that would be helpful to understand where the Village is headed. A lot of what happened in the last week and a half was pretty shocking, that there was a Stop Work Order, and now there is a Building Permit. Work was completed on July 6th, but the letter that was written by Sterling Environmental asking for a Certificate of Occupancy stated that on July 6th, everything that had been permitted to occur at the Wire Event Center just a week prior had been completed. Things are moving quickly, and with it being moved forward by a person who the Village didn’t officially appoint as Code Enforcement Officer, she is confused as to how that happened, and she also wants to know what the role of the Planning Board was during this period. There is a major Site Plan review going on, as well as a SEQR review through the state. So, if there could be some light shown on what the manipulations were within the process to allow that to occur, she thinks that would be helpful for the public to know. 

Mayor Evans stated that in regard to the Newbury Hotel project, Wire Event Center, and Patrick Henry’s, there was discussion over several weeks between counsel and engineers on both sides. There were a lot of discussions on the legality and the engineering scope, and if any permits could be applied for. This conversation started well before they were even thought of being applied for. The discussion went back and forth, and when they felt that it was appropriate both legally and from an engineering scope to have Mike Ragaini consider issuing limited Building Permits, the Village’s engineer and counsel advised the Village Board. The Village met with counsel and the engineer for an hour or so and discussed the matter at length. After that, it was clear that if a Building Permit application is submitted, then Mike Ragaini as Code Enforcement Officer has a certain amount of time that he is legally supposed to act on it. If he denies the application he has to state reason for the denial, he can’t just deny it. The Village Board, realizing that this application was potentially coming, set up a meeting with Trustee Hanse as the liaison, counsel, Mike Ragaini, and himself. They reviewed Patrick Henry’s, the Wire Event Center, and the Newbury Hotel in detail. They had not yet received any Building Permit applications at that point. It was in anticipation of what might be requested of the Village by the applicant. Counsel said that it was appropriate to move forward on the buildings that were existing. The existing buildings being Patrick Henry’s and the Wire Event Center. This is not including the kitchen extension off of the side. That is still part of the Planning Board and Zoning Board’s review. After that meeting, that is when the applications were submitted, and the Village’s counsel, along with the engineer, made very specific limitations and requirements on what work could be done, and what work could not be done. After that, it was appropriate for Mike Ragaini to issue those limited Building Permits. In the discussions about the hotel, it became apparent that upon our counsel reviewing our code, that leaving the building in the condition that it was in actually violated our code. The decision was made by the Village’s counsel that the Village should issue an Order to Remedy. Again, with specifics on what could be done, and should be done, to the hotel to secure it. That’s not additional construction, it’s to make sure that the building does not deteriorate. That Order to Remedy was issued and done in very specific terms so that both Aaron Flach and the Village were clear on what is transpiring. In discussions with both the Village’s counsel and engineer, they both said that this is a normal thing that would occur when there is a problem with the project. The parts of the project that are not problems would be allowed to go forward in some fashion, but with some real limitations. One of the additional things our counsel wanted was a specific signed statement that he drafted, that made sure that Mr. Flach understood that what he was doing was at his own risk or peril, and that something that would eventually be decided by the ZBA or Planning Board could affect the work that he was doing. Mr. Flach understood that, agreed to it, and there was no issue. None of what has transacted with these limited permits, or the Order to Remedy, has any effect on the Planning Board’s work, or the ZBA’s work, in any way, shape or form. Their process continues as directed by the Village’s counsel and engineer. In regard to Mike Ragaini, the Village Board has not discussed his future employment at this point. To be honest, the Board has been totally focused on making sure that both counsel and the engineer have what they need, the Village is being transparent, and that process is moving forward. When the Board decided to not officially re-appoint him, it was brought to his attention by the Village’s counsel that he holds a Civil Service position. The Village Board has not discussed it yet. He said that the Board will, but they haven’t up to this point. It has been suggested, and the Board is of the opinion, that the Village should seek an independent inspector that can evaluate the project as it moves forward. The Board has reached out to Delaware Engineering and asked them to find a company that would be able to do this. Delaware Engineering is assisting with that. However, as the Board has been informed, Building Inspectors are in incredibly high demand and very low supply right now. So, Mary Beth Bianconi, of Delaware Engineering, stated that the chances of finding somebody is somewhat slim, but they will do their best.  

Veronica Foley stated that the reason that she included in her FOIL request information on state mandated required trainings for the Code Enforcement Officer is because she understands the deficit in not having people to fill that position. So, if the Village is to work with Mr. Ragaini, first the Village will want to make sure that he has the trainings that are required annually already. Then maybe there can be more support given to him in making sure he has what he needs and he’s educated. There is one thing that she noticed with the Building Permit and the Notice of Remedy that was given for the Newbury Hotel. It was very vague about what weatherizing meant, and she thinks that vagueness led to a lot of alarm and confusion around what that entailed. She said she thinks it said caulking and something else that was quite vague. When you see the work it looks like some pretty substantial work to the siding. Just some clarity in the Building Permit language would have been helpful. 

Mayor Evans stated that he has not looked at it recently, but he thought it was pretty specific. 

Veronica Foley stated that it said two words about what weatherizing meant. 

Mayor Evans stated that in the Village Code it is very specific. 

Veronica Foley stated that the Building Permit is what is public. So, if the Village Board is going to move forward with their plan of transparency, she thinks including as much detail as possible would be helpful. 

Mayor Evans stated that he is referring her back to the Village Code. The Village Code is what counsel says addresses that. He said that in the one for the Wire Event Center it is pretty detailed as to what they can and cannot do. 

Veronica Foley stated that she will add that it says that nothing that is in the Site Plan review can be worked on, and this includes solar panels. If what Sterling Engineering said in their July 6th letter is correct, then the solar panels have been installed. They were allowed because they weren’t listed on that, but if the Village is following the logic of not allowing anything that is currently in the Site Plan review than that was an error to allow those to be placed on the building. She said that she does also want to better understand the legal language that was in the letter, which sounds like it was written by the Village’s Attorney and signed by Aaron Flach. It is something along the lines of stating that Mr. Flach is doing this work at his own risk, and that the Planning Board or ZBA has the power to restrict or modify any work that he has done, including having to remove it. She wants to better understand if what has happened is that the onus to actually have any authority over the Site Plan project has been totally given over to the Planning Board and the ZBA through a deal with the Village Board, the Code Enforcement Officer, Aaron Flach, and his lawyers, to where the work was allowed to move forward kind of quickly without public view, and now the public is being told that if there are to be any changes including work that has been done between when that permit was issued, and when that letter was signed by Sterling Environmental, that the Planning Board can tell Mr. Flach that he needs to remove anything that was done. She wants to understand what was done and if the Planning Board Chairman was involved. 

Mayor Evans stated that they seem to be going over the same things over and over again. He already gave a very detailed explanation. As for the questions related to the letter drafted by counsel and signed by Aaron Flach, he will have to direct those questions to the attorney. He will be available at the Planning Board Meeting on Thursday. He will be happy to explain any questions at that time. Mayor Evans stated that he is being asked to explain something that he didn’t write. It is something that the Village Attorney felt legally was needed to protect the village. The Board’s job is to protect the village. 

Veronica Foley stated that it would be important for the Board to have a basic understanding of a legal document that dictates work being done on a major development project that is mired in controversy. 

Mayor Evans stated that he understands what the letter says. 

Veronica Foley stated that that is why she is asking for an explanation of the letter in plain speak as best as he is able. 

Mayor Evans started that the best he can tell the public is that the letter is a protection for the Village. If anything that Mr. Flach does goes beyond the scope of what is allowed, then it is at his own risk. If something is done that the Planning Board then determines should not have been done, then he would have to either remove it, remedy it, or change it to make it acceptable to the Planning Board. 

Trustee Hanse stated that to that end, the Board was in full agreement that an independent inspector has to review this. There was unanimous agreement that that has to occur. The Board can’t say that they can’t find someone. That is an unacceptable answer. Also, it was clear when the lawyers met with them about the three projects, that the hotel was clearly in violation of code. The hotel was not permitted to move forward other than weatherize. That is it. 

Veronica Foley asked if there were any plans to prosecute for the violation of code. The Village Board does have the right to enforce and/or prosecute rules, regulations, or laws of the village that have been violated. 

Trustee Hanse stated that there is a process in place now. He thinks from a legal perspective it would be premature. If the ZBA does not approve, or requires floors to be removed, then it would have to play out in time. 

Veronica Foley stated that the reason she brings that up is because the ZBA is very clearly looking at only the additional height. So, she thinks the frustration that may be felt by the community, is that there is a lack of accountability, and a lot of pressure is going to be put on the ZBA to make one decision about one very small slice of this project. When, in total, there have been numerous violations of zoning, as well as code rules, or just the fact that our Planning Board was totally circumnavigated. That is why she asks about prosecution, because that would be an opportunity to make amends or to have some sort of accountability for the wide range of issues that have been brought up through the process. 

Trustee Hanse stated that the Board would consult counsel. Yes, there have been a multitude of violations that have been documented and brought to the Board’s attention. He would prefer to have this conversation with counsel first before having any discussions about litigation. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Board is not prepared to speak on possible litigation. That is why they have experienced counsel that is leading the Village through this process. 

Denise Warren stated that the Village Board’s job is to protect the village. However, the zoning laws are also supposed to protect the residents. The zoning laws have been in place for quite a long time. The height limit is 50 feet, and if this developer knew enough to take down the old building and remove the sidewalk and try to build something that is not conforming to the zoning law. Right on the build set plans it states that the contractor will conform with all local zoning laws. Yet he still builds a building that is taller than what the Village’s zoning code allows. The same goes for the architect. He designed a building that does not comply with the local zoning laws. Who exactly do you say this started with? She asked how this project was able to move forward so quickly. It takes a long time to design something that large. It doesn’t happen overnight. There was a lot of thought put into that. There is no way that all of those people involved in the project didn’t know what the zoning laws of Coxsackie were. The Village is supposed to be protecting the residents who own property, by ensuring them that nothing taller than 50 feet will be built. The Village Board, Planning Board, and Zoning Board are there to ensure that everybody follows those rules. If there are exceptions for certain people because they may have done other good projects in the community then that’s not right. 

Mayor Evans asked Ms. Warren if she had attended the Public Forum. 

Denise Warren stated that she was unsure and asked what that has to do with her question. 

Mayor Evans stated that because a lot of Ms. Warren’s points she is bringing up were addressed at the Public Forum, and he read a very lengthy statement that acknowledged those points. 

Denise Warren stated that she didn’t think she had attended that meeting. 

Mayor Evans stated that it was on May 26th at the Coxsackie-Athens High School. At that meeting a statement was read that acknowledged the issues, mistakes that were made, and laid out the process going forward along with some of the things the Board is going to implement to make sure that nothing like this ever happens again. He suggested Ms. Warren go on the Village website and take a look at those minutes. 

Denise Warren asked why the Village Board is not utilizing a Smart Board during meetings to allow for the public to view documents. It is also very confusing for people to have to use a computer to read these letters or print them out. She would very much like to see a survey map, but when she looks at it on the computer in the document it is too small. It is very hard to look at that much detail online. 

Mayor Evans asked the Village Clerk if this map is something that is available, or it is only in digital format. 

Clerk Nikki Bereznak stated that she is confused as to which survey map Ms. Warren is referring to. 

Denise Warren stated that there was a survey map submitted as part of the Site Plan application. 

Patricia Maxwell stated that the map was available to the public that night and Ms. Warren took a picture with her phone. The map should be in the Planning Board records in the Planning Board office. She stated that she would just like to make a comment, and it is nothing to do with anything she personally participates in, but it seems like a lot of the comments are repeated over and over again, and a lot of the same issues are brought up at every meeting. Everything that was discussed tonight is already on the Village website. This includes the Building Permits, the letters, everything. She feels that the people who have a concern and come to the meetings should have the same preparedness that they expect the Village Board to have, when they are at the meeting. That has not happened and she finds that disturbing. 

Veronica Foley asked if there was anything that she personally has said that she was not prepared for, because she tends to think that she has questions about process when she sees different documents. She just wants to make sure that she is not a burden to the process, but she does have questions. When she does read the documents and take the time to better understand, sometimes that results in additional questions. 

Trustee Irwin stated that she would like to say something based on pure observation. A lot of the public knows her personally and knows her personal perspective and issues surrounding this project, but what she feels happening during these meetings, is that you have one half of people talking about how to remedy it so that it doesn’t happen again, and you have the other half of people that want to know what the Board is doing specifically about the project, but then you have the space in between that continues to go unacknowledged. That is just her observation but there needs to be a way to bridge that gap. 

Trustee Hanse stated that that is a great point and observation. He thinks that they are not mutually exclusive and it is really a dual track approach. It is not an either/or proposition. The default position cannot be let’s not let it happen again, because there needs to be a process that protects the Village residents in the community. One of the things he would suggest is another Public Forum. He appreciates Pat Maxwell’s comments from earlier, but he understands that you can’t expect the public to read 100 page documents and be prepared to articulate what they read. He would suggest a Public Forum that is run in a thoughtful, deliberate process. 

Veronica Foley stated that she would like to add that if a Public Forum be held, that it includes all of the stakeholders. She knows that before the original Public Forum the public was promised that the Code Enforcement Officer, Planning Board and ZBA would be present. However, it was just the Village Board present. The public would very much appreciate having all present at the next Public Forum. 

Mayor Evans stated that when the Board originally had the concept to hold the Public Forum, he might have spoken a little quickly. He also wanted everybody there in one room for the discussion. As the Public Forum approached, counsel instructed the Board that the Planning Board, ZBA, and Mike Ragaini should not be there. 

Trustee Irwin stated that it is important to know that it was largely because there are open applications in case it is put before these other boards. 

Mayor Evans stated that at any point this could become a legal matter. Again, the Board’s job is to protect the village, and if the Village Attorney instructs that the Board should or should not do something, then the Board needs to follow it. If not, then the Village is potentially opening ourselves up to some type of liability. Again, the Village has never gone through anything like this. The attorney and the engineer are leading the Village through what the steps are supposed to be. The Village is following their direction. The Village Board doesn’t really have any role here. The Board is just trying to make sure that everything moves forward. It is the Planning Board and the ZBA that are more involved. This is the largest project that has been in the village in a very long time. The Village has to go by what the experts are instructing. 

A resident asked if that means that the stakeholders might not be involved in the next Public Forum either. 

Mayor Evans stated that he is not sure. He would have to check with counsel. That could be the case. 

Trustee Hanse stated that they need to check with counsel and see if maybe it could just be the chairs from the various boards who attend. A Public Forum is needed. 

Denise Warren stated that she wants to clarify that the map she was talking about earlier is the survey map that was submitted in April that shows what exists now. She would like to see this in order to compare what is there now to what was proposed. This is a large map so it is hard to see on a computer screen. It would be helpful to see the South River Street area. So, she would like to take a look at that Site Plan in full size. 

Mayor Evans suggested that she attend the Planning Board Meeting on Thursday and make that request. When this all started, the Village Clerk and Delaware Engineering set up a Google Drive to upload documents to. If there is something on there that you would like to see larger, contact the Village Clerk to let her know, and she can work with the engineer to assist you. You can always contact the Clerk’s Office. 

Kim McClean asked if this document was in a pdf format. 

Denise Warren stated that it is, but it is hard to enlarge. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Village Clerk will assist Ms. Warren in trying to figure out how to get a larger copy for her to look at. 

A resident asked about the process of ultimately deciding what is going to happen to the hotel. She asked what the steps and process is, and who is involved. 

Mayor Evans stated that there are a lot of moving pieces. Both the Planning Board and ZBA have made a commitment to take questions during their meetings. The Village Attorney also laid out a detailed overview of the process during the Public Forum. 

A resident asked if they were correct in understanding that the project is before both the Planning Board and ZBA. 

Mayor Evans stated that that is correct. It is not before the Village Board. 

A resident asked if there was any kind of indication of a timeline of how long the process will take. 

Trustee Irwin stated that clearly another Public Forum is needed. It may be helpful to have the Village Attorney draft something talking about the timeline and the process. 

Veronica Foley stated that she agrees that that would be helpful. 

Trustee Hanse stated that he agrees that it may be best to have the Village Attorney draft something to address frequently asked questions and to talk about the timeline of events. 

Brian Wallace stated that it seems that the problem is that a lot of questions cannot be answered because of potential legal matters. 

Trustee Hanse stated that the Village Attorney can address questions about the process. 

A resident stated that in order to have the Public Forum be productive, the ZBA Chairman and Planning Board Chairman need to be present. 

Karen Gunderson stated that Flach admitted he didn’t do things correctly and apologized at a public meeting. She said that she doesn’t understand how he is allowed to continue working on the hotel. 

Mayor Evans stated that Mr. Flach has an Order to Remedy to perform limited work on the hotel. It is work that helps protect the building from the elements only. 

Kim McClean stated that one of the gray areas of discussion is the employment of Mike Ragaini. He hopes that the Village Board will allow him to continue to do his job. Experience is the best teacher. That is just his opinion. 

Mayor Evans stated that Mr. Ragaini has been the Building Inspector for 6 years or so. He has completed all training and works as a Building Inspector in Catskill as well. He has done a good job for the Village over these years. It is an unfortunate mistake that has been made this year. The Planning Board Chairman and members have been serving the Village for many years as well and have done a great job. 

Brian Wallace asked if the Board is concerned about the United Mobile Homes project coming in, after this hotel project had its fair share of issues. He agrees that the Board should follow counsel’s advice going forward. He feels that UMH is too large of a project for the village and is disappointed in the lawsuit settlement. He asked if he is correct in understanding that lack of low income housing in Coxsackie was the basis of their lawsuit. He hopes that the Village Board will protect the village residents against this project. 

Mayor Evans stated that he would be happy to go over the UMH lawsuit with Mr. Wallace in great detail. It was 2 ½ to 3 years of dealing with this lawsuit. 

Veronica Foley stated that as far as Mike Ragaini, she hopes that a thoughtful review is done to consider his continued employment. 

Kim McClean stated that he feels that everyone needs to focus on going forward, not looking back. 

Veronica Foley asked about why there isn’t more correspondence sent listed on the agenda, and if it includes emails as well. She asked if replies to the items on the correspondence received section could be listed.

Mayor Evans stated that there aren’t specific criteria for drafting the agenda, but that it could be considered. 

No further public comments were offered.

A motion to adjourn the Board meeting was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

The meeting was adjourned at 8:30 p.m.


Respectfully submitted,




Nikki Bereznak
Clerk
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‘Water Fund

From To
Account Account# _ Amount Account Account# _ Amount

Contingent FI9904 | § 9974208 Auditors-Contractual FI3204 | § 490567
Records Management-Contractual ~ FI4604  § 67255 Attomey-Contractual F14204 | § 83021
Municpal Association Dues FI9204 § 12300  Engieer-Contractual FI4404  § 3493014
Office-Equipment F83102  § 189700  Unallocated Insurance FI9104  § 2413999
Supply/Power-Contractual F83204 § 930000  Taxes on Municpal Property FI9504  § 671187
DPW Labor-Personal Services F§34012 § 82622  Office-Personal Services F83101  §  586.66
T & D-Contractual F§3404  § 3301830  Office-Contractual F83104  § 198250
Workers Compensation F90408  § 783507  Supply/Power-Equipment F83202 | § 18401
Hospital & Medical F90608  $ 2051775 Filter Plant-Personal Services F83301 | § 4722955
Water Tank 2021 F971064 $ 5100000 Filter Plant-Equipment F83302 | § 555835
FUND BALANCE F599 $10465187  Fiter Plant-Contractual F83304 | § 8420733
T&D-Personal Services-DPW Superin. F§340.11  § 277924

T&D-Equipment F83402 S 5898644

State Retirement F0108  § 39983

Social Security F90308  § 670439

Transfers to Capital Funds F99509  § 49.887.66

$330083 84 $33008384
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Sewer Fund

From To
Account Account# _ Amount Account Account# _ Amount
30 Year Wastewater-12 pay foryr 1 G9710.61 | $15038951  Auditors-Contractual GI3204 |5 430565
Attomney-Contractual G14204  § 2598.00
Engineer-Contractual Gl4404  § 954612
Unallocated Insurance G19104 | § 2113996
Office-Personal Services G81101  § 56407
Sanit. Sewer-Pers. Svs-DPW Superin.  GS120.11 § 309139
Sanitary Sewer-Equipment G81202  § 319626
Sewage Treatment-Personal Services  GS130.1  § 33262.86
Sewage Treatment-Contractual G81304  § 5011447
Emergency Disaster-Contractual G87604 | $ 1960000
State Retirement G108 |5 19395
Social Security G308 § 217678
$150389 51 $150389.51
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Appropriation Changes
Meeting: July 11,2022
Description: AS PER BOARD APPROVAL or UNANTICIPATED REVENUE (if using revenue)
*xxxx*Budoet Journal-Fiscal Year Ending 5/31/2021%%*%%%
From (Debit) To (Credit)

Account Account#  Amount Account Account#  Amount
Mayor-Personal Services A12101  § 0.01 Board of Trustees-Personal Services A10101  § 0.04
Office-Equipment A13252  § 270501 Board of Trustees-Contractual A10104  § 18280
Tax Collection-Contractual A13304  § 47.26 Mayor-Contractual A12104  § 181211
Election-Personal Services Al4501  § 59.79 Auditors/Accountant-Contractual Al13204 $ 540568
Election-Contractual Al14504 § 801.03 Office-Personal Services A13251  §$ 60001
Records Management-Contractual Al4604  $ 112556 ‘Office-Contractual Al13254  § 1590832
‘Buildings-Labor-Personal Services Al1620.11 $ 268154 Attorney-Contractual Al4204  § 55944.77
‘Buildings-Custodial-Personal Services A1620.12 § 1.702.55 Engineer-Contractual Al4404  § 2801258
Municipal Association Dues A19204  § 12600 Buildings-Contractual Al16204  $133.697.02
Police-Chief-Personal Services A312011 § 5.91 Central Communications-Contractual ~ A16504  § 151937
'School Crossing-Contractual A33104  §  300.00 Uncallocated Insurance Al19104  § 25319.52
Fire Department-Equipment A34102  $ 1407.92 Police-Personal Services A312012 § 1193622
‘Animal Control-Personal Services A35101  § 0.01 Police-SRO-Personal Services A312013 $ 602287
‘Animal Control-Contractual A35104  §  500.00 Police-Equipment A31202  § 108751
‘Safety Inspector-Contractual A36204 §  257.88 Police-Contractual A31204  § 226622
Public Health-Contractual A40104  § 43505 School Crossing-Personal Services A33101  $ 536928
'Supt. Public Works-Contractual A50104  §  949.18 Fire Department-Personal Services A34101  § 50.00
‘Street-Contractual A51104  § 783132 Fire Department-Contractual A34104  § 12673.76
Snow Removal-Personal Services A51421  § 37218 Fire Protection-Capital A34972  $  1500.00
'Snow Removal-Contractual A51424 72202 Safety Inspector-Personal Services A3620.11  §  946.80
‘Sidewalks-Contractual AS4104  § 29449.41 Safety Inspector-Equipment A36202 | § 130849
Festival A70104 22792 Public Health-Personal Services A4010.1  § 25000
Farmers Market A701041 § 694475 Registrar-Contractual A40204  $ 13000
Parks-Personal Services A7140.1  $ 6386336 Supt. Public Works-Personal Services  A5010.1  § 435076
Parks-Equipment A71402  $ 7984.14 ‘Street Maint-Personal Services AS110.1 § 3991324
Youth-Contractual AT73104  $ 434550 ‘Street Maint-Equipment A51102  $ 83806.19
‘Historian-Contractual A75104  § 77000 CHIPS AS1122 § 3062375
Refuse Disposal-Contractual A81604 §  279.50 Garage-Personal Services AS1321  § 25093.84
'Street Cleaning-Personal Services A8170.1  § 37.501.18 ‘Garage-Contractual AS1324  $ 965457
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State Retirement Police

Health & Wellness
Fire Truck Interest
[FUND BALANCE

A8510.4
As540.1
AS5404
Ass10.1
A90108
A9015.8
A9055.81
A9089.8
A9710.701
A599

s
s
s
s
$ 1145001
s
s
s
s

$433,120.10

$577.872.57

Brush & Weeds-Personal Services
Street Lighting-Equipment
Sidewalks Personal Services
Movie Night

Music In The Park

Christmas By The River
Parks-Contractual
Youth-Personal Services
Celebration-Contractual

Zoning Board-Contractual
‘Planning Board-Personal Services
‘Planning Board-Contractual
Street Cleaning-Contractual
Public Works Facilies Improvements
‘Emergency Disaster

Social Security

‘Workers Compensation

‘Workers Compensation-Fire
‘Hospital & Medical

Fire Utlity Truck-Interest

14-16 South River St-Interst
Interfund Transfer

AS140.1
As124
As410.1
A701042
A7010.43
A7010.45
AT1404
AT10.1
AT5504
A30104
A8020.1
A30204
A1704
A8662.2
A87604
A90308
A9040.81
A9040.82
A9060.8
A9710.76
A9710.78
A99019

s
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s
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s
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s
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370457
32.965.58
272249
98.67
517.00
5202.63
23,104.45
165318
1332446
81357
100.00
131334
3.700.00
2.500.00
244210
935325
261214
2.046.00
611564
0.01

0.01
33.197.76

$577.872.57





